MINUTES FOR SIX (6) PUBLIC HEARINGS

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD TUESDAY, DECEMBER 15, 2015 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Chairman Ben Gettinger called to order the December 15, 2015 meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board at 7:30 p.m.
A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL
Members Present:  Anthony Sutton, John Grant, Jeanne Cervin (Vice Chair); Edward Mead, Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish, Benjamin Gettinger (Chair)
Not Present:
  Michael Dolan, Carl Moore
Staff:
David Sulkis, City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
The Chair announced that the 86 Pond Point Avenue matter was not on tonight’s agenda, in the event anyone was present for that purpose.  The State Appellate Court granted certification of the appeal, so the case is on appeal to that court.
C.  1.
CGS 8-24 APPROVAL – Mayor’s Capital Improvement Plan 2016-2020

Chairman Gettinger:  The Board received the proposed Capital Improvement Plan for 2016-2020.  The Mayor has requested the Board to adopt the plan which is for planning purposes only.  It will go to the Board of Aldermen to approve it as well.
Motion:  By Mr. Quish to approve the plan.

Second:
By Mr. Nichol.

Discussion:
None

Vote:
All members voted in favor of approval.

D.

NEW BUSINESS
2.
83 COOPER AVENUE (ZONE R-5)  Petition of Jeff Jahnke, AIA, for Coastal Area Management Site Plan Review approval to construct a single family residence on Map 26,



Block 458, Parcel 510, of which Jeffry Miller is the owner.



Mr. Quish recused himself and left the room.



Jeff Jahnke, Quisenberry Architects, Farmington CT.  This house is part of the DOH Super Storm Sandy Rehabilitation Program.  The house was destroyed in the storms and a new house is being built and will be elevated to 15 feet above sea level in compliance with the 500 year flood plain.  The footprint of the house has been reduced and meets the setbacks.  Inland Wetlands has given its approval.  The Zoning Enforcement Officer approved the application. 



Mr. Sulkis:   Read Mr. Harris’ administrative summary approving his review of the application, and compliance with the comments of the City departments.



Mr. Nichol: Noted a storm water management maintenance schedule be a condition of approval.



Mr. Jahnke:  Proposing to construct a rain garden as part of the storm water management program.  



Motion:  By Ms. Cervin to approve  with the condition that Mr. Harris’ recommendation for storm water management be adhered to.


Second:  By Mr. Grant



Vote:  All members voted in favor.


Mr. Quish returned to the hearing.
E.
PUBLIC HEARING (LEFT OPEN) – EXTENDED TO CLOSE BY 12/24/2015  

EXPIRES ON 2/26/2016 

 
3.
1613 NEW HAVEN AVENUE (ZONE R-12.5) Petition of Thomas B. Lynch, Esq. for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to construct eight residential units under Connecticut General Statutes 8-30g Affordable Housing Act, on Map 82, Block 791, Parcel 7A, of which Charles Gagliardi is the owner.



Thomas Lynch, Esq., 63 Cherry Street, Milford.  The October 20th meeting was held open to obtain a traffic study from an independent traffic engineer and some amendments to the site plan and comments Ms. Cervin had with regard to the grass pavers.



Kermit Hua, PE, KWH Enterprises, LLC, Meriden CT.  Stated he was asked by Mr. Sulkis to review the traffic summary prepared by Mr. David Spear, dated January 31, 2014 for the 1613 New Haven Avenue project.   His report agreed for the most part with Mr. Spear’s methodology and conclusion of the traffic study, except for some minor technical details.  He agreed that there would be limited traffic impact from the eight units.  He noted the two minor technical issue  upon which he disagreed with Mr. Spear:  1)  Peak hour factor he used in the analysis and,  2) The winter traffic volumes collected in January 2014, which does not represent the worst case scenario for the area, with regard to traffic.  Seasonal adjustment should have been made.  Despite these factors, he felt the traffic capacity of New Haven Avenue was adequate to handle the traffic.


Mr. Nichols:  Asked if 10% for a seasonal adjustment is the norm when you don’t know what the traffic volume is.


Mr. Hua:  Responded for Milford’s seasonal traffic, he did not feel the difference would be enough to impact the result of the study.


David Spear, PE, DLS Traffic.  His report was the subject of Mr. Hua’s review.  He concurred with Mr. Hua’s comments in his letter, however, 10% or 20% additional for seasonal traffic was not enough to change the result of his study.


Ronald Wassmer, PE, CT Civil Group, Milford, CT.  Reviewed the site plan changes that were made with regard to Ms. Cervin’s comments with regard to the use of the grass pavers that were proposed to be used in the visitor parking spaces and patios.  


The parking spaces are now bituminous pavement; the pavers in the patio areas were eliminated.  Shrubs for the landscaping in front of Building 1 and in between buildings 2 and 3.  


Mr. Wassmer’s new plans were submitted and reviewed by John Gaucher of the DEEP; and the City Engineer, as well as the City Engineer, Greg Pidluski.  He described the changes made from the original drawings, via the displayed site plan.


The original plans were for nine units, changed to eight units to allow for more open space and additional visitor parking.


Mr. Sulkis:  Had no comments.



Snow storage and maintenance for snow removal was noted.



Chairman Gettinger opened the hearing to the public noting comments were to be made specific to tonight’s hearing. There was no one to speak in favor or against the application.



The Chair closed the public hearing.



Board Comment:



Mr. Mead:  Noted two and a half years ago this property was brought before the Board as a two lot subdivision, but the site did not meet the subdivision requirements.  Two years later the plan is brought back to the Board to build eight apartment units under 



8-30g on the same size lot, which bothers him.


Ms. Cervin:  Agrees with Mr. Mead and that it is too dense for the site.  Suggested to reduce the number of units by one in Building 3 and to use that space as an enclosed play area.  It also has a more permeable surface.    



Motion:  Ms. Cervin made a motion to approve with the following condition:  Remove one apartment in building 3, the unit closest to the green space for the purpose of decreasing density and increasing the permeable surface that was lost by the patio block change.  Also plant a shade tree in that area.


Second:  By Mr. Nichol.  



Mr. Quish:  Agreed it eliminates some of the density.  Two houses would have been better than eight apartments.   Due to the 8-30g situation, the Board’s hands are tied, but he is against the motion.


 Mr. Sutton:  Agreed with Messrs. Mead and Quish.  He is frustrated that developers are able to use this statute to shoe horn overly dense developments into small spaces, where they do not belong.  The legislators should do something to change this law.


It has to be balanced to protect the character of the neighborhoods and the City.


Chairman Gettinger:  There is a motion and a second.  A vote was taken:



In favor of the motion:  Ms. Cervin, Messrs. Nichol and Mead.  Against the motion:  Messrs. Sutton, Grant, Gettinger, Panzella and Quish.     



The Chair asked Mr. Sulkis the status of a failed motion.  Mr. Sulkis responded:  There is no motion to vote on; the Board in effect is denying it.
F.
PUBLIC HEARINGS – CLOSE BY:  1/19/2015; EXPIRES:  3/24/2015

4.
PROPOSED ZONE CHANGE FROM CDD-3 TO CDD-2 – Petition of John W. Knuff, Esq., on behalf of Lock Up Milford LLC, for approval of a change of zone from CDD-3 to CDD-2 for 421Bridgeport Avenue, on Map 24, Block 207, Parcel 6, of which Liberty Rock Enterprises LLC is the owner.  


5.
PROPOSED ZONING REGULATION TEXT CHANGE - Petition of John W. Knuff, Esq., on behalf of Lock Up Milford LLC, to add the following language to Section 3.17 CDD-2:

3.17.2  Special Uses; and 3.17.2.18:  Self-storage facilities in accordance with the following provisions and conditions 

6.
417-421 BRIDGEPORT AVENUE (ZONES CDD-2 AND CDD-3)–  Petition of John W. Knuff, Esq., on behalf of Lock Up Milford LLC, for Special Permit, CAMSPR and Site Plan Review approval to construct an 85,617 SF self-storage facility on Map 24, Block 207, Parcels 6 and 7, of which Liberty Rock Enterprises LLC is the owner.


Attorney Knuff:  Requested that the total of five applications be held simultaneously.


The applicant is Lock Up Storage, LLC, located at 417-421 Bridgeport Avenue.  The property is located next to McDonalds and opposite the Exit 34 I-95 ramps.  417 Bridgeport Avenue is located in the CDD-2 zone and 421 Bridgeport Ave. (closer to McDonald’s) is located in the CDD-3 zone.  The parcels combined comprise 1.33 acres.  The site housed the former Liberty Rock Motel, which has been demolished and has remained vacant since 2009.  



He listed the five applications before the Board and distributed documentation that all the housekeeping requirements have been complied with.  All the applicable City agencies have been received back with approval.  One issue with regard to the width of the sidewalk requested by the Director of Public Works remains in discussion.


He discussed the conjecture as to why this property has remained vacant for so long and why the use for a self storage facility, such as his clients are proposing is best suited for the use of this property.  It is a state of the art building with the look of an office building.



Rob Baltramaitis, PE, 27 Tammy Hill Road, Wallingford, CT, described the site plans for the project via the site display.  Facility is 85,025 gross square footage on three levels.  No access to the building on the south and west sides.  Overhead doors along the east elevation. Interconnect driveway with McDonalds.  Discussed the other engineering aspects of the plan, as well as the Coastal Area Management and DEEP review of the plan. The lighting, photometric survey and landscape plan were also described.  There will be landscape screening between the building and residential properties.  Will work with the neighbors to agree on suitable plantings for this area.


Bob Soudan, Partner, Lock Up Self Storage.  Gave the history of Lock Up Self Storage, which is a famil run business with 34 facilities, two are in Connecticut.  They are partnered with other groups internationally. Also partnered with the State of Washington Pension Fund, who are the primary investors in this development.  



Mr. Soudan described the physical attributes of the storage facility.  The facility is fully carpeted with surveillance throughout; inside and outside the building.  Individual access code for each customer.  Office hours from 9:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. Monday through Friday.  Lesser hours on the weekend.  Self storage is a low impact use, with low traffic and minimum maintenance (no water, no harsh lights, no noise).  Garbage and recycling are kept indoors.  


Larry Smith, Vice President of Development.  Described the architecture and construction. 75% of their clientele is female. They feel safe and secure. Go to the high end of demographics and design and build a higher quality product. Build, own and operate for their own account. Safe and comfortable facility.  Well received by the communities they operate in.  



Attorney Knuff:  The Board has the zone change and regulation changes to consider.  All the applications are in agreement with the Plan of Conservation and Development.  Asked for approval and a vote tonight.


Mr. Sulkis:  There are many self storage facilities in Milford.  This will be by far the nicest.



Mr. Panzella:  How were 10 parking spaces determined to be adequate?


Mr. Soudan:  The research provided by ITE and APA studies of storage facilities and their own evaluations of traffic impact at their own facilities determine the parking space requirements.



 .



 Mr. Grant:  Asked questions about the request for a zone change from CDD-3 to the CDD-2 zone.  Why was the reverse zone change not requested, as warehouses would be allowed in the CDD-3 zone and not the CDD-2 zone.


Attorney Knuff:  There is a distinct difference between self-storage and warehouses and outdoor storage.  



It was noted the self-storage facility is based on a tenant landlord relationship.  The facility does not own any of the storage products.



Mr. Grant:  Noted the wording of the regulation included warehouse and “storage”.



Attorney Knuff:  Explained the specific reason for requesting the zone change as it was submitted.



Mr. Grant:  Noted with the approval of the change of zone and the proposed regulation text changes that go along with it, it would open the door to storage facilities cropping up in a zone that was previously prohibited.  The zones are set up for retail and service businesses.



Attorney Knuff:  Gave the reasons why the zone change and the proposed use of a storage facility would not create a situation of spot zoning, as Mr. Grant suggested.  
Chairman Gettinger:  Opened the hearing to the public.  There was no one to speak in favor of the project.  Anyone to speak against the application.

Holly Allen, 24 Concord Avenue.  Her house abuts the property.  Gets light from McDonald’s and hears the noise from McDonals.  Discrepancy between the hours indicated on a paper she received and what was stated tonight.  Does not like the landscaping that is proposed which backs up directly to her property.  Wants holly planted instead.  Has an issue with the proposed sidewalk.  

Peter Giannettino:  Owns two lots adjacent to the proposed development.  Concerned about the size of the building and the lighting so close to the residences.  Will look like a prison.  
James W. Hussey, 20 Concord Avenue.  Bought house in 1974.   The City required a stockade fence be put in on his property and the property next door when the Liberty Rock Motel put in a swimming pool.  The stockade fence was destroyed in Storm Sandy.  It was never reinstalled.  He would like another fence installed.  Also had an issue with the proposed sidewalk.
Greg Gallick, 409 Bridgeport Ave, Auto Works of Devon.  His business abuts the subject property.  He received no communication about the project.  A good neighbor would
have notified him.  Thinks the project is huge.  Traffic will be increased. There have been accidents there.  Needs more parking. Where is the buffer between his property and theirs?  The size of the building will affect his property’s sight line. 
Rebuttal:

Attorney Knuff:  Had conversations with Holly and believed he had addressed many of her concerns.  There are no windows or flood lights that will shine into her yard.  Applicant will plant the holly bushes she requested.  Sidewalks are required by the City.  Tree stumps will be cleaned up.  The stockade fence Mr. Hussey referred to will be replaced.  The change of zone will not affect their property.  Height of the building is within the regulations of both zones.  Loading is on the opposite side from the residences.
There could be no more innocuous use than this except a public park.  He stated the possible uses in the zone that would detrimentally affect the residences.

Chairman Gettinger:  Expressed his concern that the neighbors feels their lives will be drastically changed.  This is a huge project and the neighbors’ concerns should be considered.

Attorney Knuff:  Feels this is the best project suited for the neighbors with the lowest impact possible in both the CDD-2 and CDD-3 zones.  He listed the possible uses that could be established on the property which would be more detrimental to the residences than the proposed use.
Chairman Gettinger:  Asked that the residents’ concerns be addressed through open dialog with the applicant.

Mr. Grant:  Had questions regarding the text regulation changes.

Mr. Sulkis:  Responded.

Mr. Quish:  Noted he thought this was a good project.

Mr. Mead:  Hours of operation.

Mr. Soudan:  Office 9-6 M-F, slightly less on the weekends. Access 7 days a week 6 AM to 
10 PM.
Mr. Mead:  That is not what is stated.

Mr. Soudan:  Noted what had been printed was an error.

Mr. Mead:  The property is an eyesore.  The lighting will not affect the residences.
Mr. Sutton:  Close the hearing and vote tonight.

Mr. Panzella:  Agrees it is a good project.

Chairman Gettinger:  What is the difference between a storage facility and a self-storage facility?
Attorney Knuff:  Reiterated the difference in use between warehouses and self-storage facilities.  

Mr. Soudan:  Self storage is a new industry, especially the latest generation of self-storage, which did not come around till the mid-90’s.

Mr.Sutton:  Asked for the uses and non-uses of the facility.

Mr. Soudan:  Not allowed:  chemicals, flammables, firearms, illegal substances or food.

The facility maintains keys to all the units and has access.  Cameras on site and in loading and unloading areas.  

Mr. Nichol:  Unit sizes.  25 SF to 10 x 30 foot unit.  Avg. size is 95 SF.  How is it determined what will be stored?

Mr. Soudon:  The facility can’t  know everything.  Tenant landlord relationship.  They own, run and manage their facilities.  Have almost no problems.
Rebuttal by Neighbors:
Mr. Gianniattino --  How many storage units will there be?  

Mr. Soudan:  669 units.  600 people coming in and out.
Mr. Hussey:  The facility won’t know what is going into the units, especially nowadays.
Mr. Garrick:  Any environmental studies done?  All rock and shale.  Blasting was done when the motel was taken down.  With the size of the building, will blasting be done for the foundation?  How will that affect his property?
Rob Boltaivitis:  Shallow foundation.  Does not anticipate blasting.  May need to do some close to Route 1.  
The Chair closed the public hearing.
Motion: By Mr. Quish to approve the applications for a Zone Change from CDD-3 to CDD-2; the proposed Zoning Regulation Text Change; Special Permit, Coastal Area Management Site Plan and Site Plan Review.
Second:  By Mr. Panzella.

Ms. Cervin:  Would like the installation of a fence as a condition of approval. Would like the applicant to work with the neighbors on the issues they have stated.  She does not think the sidewalk is appropriate and should be reconsidered.  
Mr. Sulkis:  The sidewalk is a City issue.  Lawman may not even be a City street. 

Ms. Cervin:  Made an amendment to have a fence installed on the neighbor’s property.

Chairman Gettinger:  Against the motion.  1)  Self storage falls under the definition of storage and 2) there should be more community involvement before zone changes are made.  
Vote:   Six members voted in favor of the motion.  Messrs. Gettinger and Grant voted against the motion.
[Brief recess from 9:40 pm to 9:52 pm]
Chairman Gettinger:  The effective date of the Zone Change and Regulation Text Change approved on the previous application will be January 8, 2016.
6.   553 WEST AVENUE - (ZONE DO-25) – Petition of Brian M. Stone, Esq., on behalf of Grillo Services LLC for Special Exception and Site Plan Review approval to construct a 3,300 SF office building and a 3,200 SF Quonset hut style storage building for the proposed use of 
recycling and processing for the sale of leaf, wood and natural materials into mulch compost soils and related products, and appurtenant sale of gravel, stone products and pavers, on Map 42, Block 335, Parcel 1, of which Kingdom Life Christian Church is the owner.


Brian Stone, Esq., Pellegrino Law Firm, New Haven.  Representing LJ and Mike Grillo, the principals of Grillo Services.  Noted the attendance of the consultants for the project.  
Attorney Stone distributed CVs of the consultants, which was stamped into the record.

The property is 57.36 acre of land.  He gave the history of the property which is owned by the Kingdom Life Church, part of which is in the watershed area.  Grillo has contracted to purchase the property upon approval of the application.  This would be in addition to Grillo’s present location and business.  This property would be their headquarters.  Property is unique because 41 acres is subject to a conservation easement which was created at the time the Regional Water Authority transferred the property. It is also subject to a walk-way easement to the walkway trail, which was destroyed by fire a few years ago.  The City has received a grant to reconstruct the walking trail with the help of the Grillos to accomplish that.  The Conservation Commission suggested a plan to maintain the phragmities on the site, which were a cause for the fire.  The Grillos have signed an agreement and acknowledgment they will take care of this issue.
Attorney Stone listed the proposed use of the property zoned DO-25.  This is not a permitted use in this zone or any other zone in the regulations because of its unique use, but it is not prohibited.  This is a Special Exception application because it is a good use.

Fred Mascia, Sr. Project Engineer, Tighe & Bond Engineers.  Described the plans for the application via a large zoning map.  57 acre parcel, 41 acres of which are protected by the Water Authority.  Natural Resource Conservation Use.  Water Company deemed 15 acres that could be developed. There are restrictions to the allowable development.  Of the 15 acres only 8 acres can be developed.  Storm water runs off I-95 in four locations and has impacted the property, which the applicant will clean up.
Proposed:  A small two-story office building and small storage building.  Areas for mulch, top soil, patio blocks, etc.  Described the site locate and where the operation would be conducted.  Hours of operation. Peak period March and June; Sept and Nov.  The operation was described.  Property will be serviced by public utilities.  The Iroquois gas line runs through a portion of the property.  The project will not impact the pipe line.
Hours of operation will be:  Monday thru Friday, 7:00 am to 4:30 pm.  Saturday 7:00 am 

to 3:00 pm.  Peak periods of operation will be between March and June and September to November.

Plans were originally reviewed by Westcott and Mapes and subsequently by the new City Engineer, and all comments have been addressed.  Inland Wetlands has approved the plan.

A CLOMR (Letter of Map Revision) has been filed with regard to the area of the floodplain that needs to be filled.  
Michael Grillo, President, Grillo Services.  Gave a history of his company started in 1993.  

Grillo has become one of the largest mulch producing companies in CT.  The business was kept open during Storms Irene and Sandy to aid in the cleanup process. 553 West Ave contains wetlands and Beaver Brook Trails.  Committed to restore the wetlands and the Beaver Brook Trails that abut the eight acres that Grillo can use for their business.  This project will be beneficial to the City and public in many ways.  Grillo has been a good community neighbor.


LJ Grillo, Vice President, Grillo Services described the compost system.  
Matthew Davison, Sr. Environmental Scientist, Tighe &Bond.  Conducted the wetlands investigation of the property.  Worked with Dr. Michael Clemmons.  Discussed the three basic 
wetlands mitigations on the site.  Two are created to deal with water runoff from I-95 and filling the flood plain,   as well as cleaning up the phragmities, which is a meaningful commitment.
Aris Stalis, ASLA, LEED, Bridgeport, CT.  Discussed why this type of facility is necessary in today’s soil management.  The use of compost has replaced using peat moss.

Described the landscaping that will be planted at the front edge of the building for dress up.  
He developed a restoration plan around the site.  

Attorney Stone:  Noted the Conservation Commission commented on the attractiveness of the landscape design.  He also mentioned that traffic is always a big issue.  This use, compared to what is permitted in the DO-25 zone is significantly less of a traffic burden.
Craig  Yannes, PE, PTOE, Tighe & Bond.  Discussed his traffic study.  Noted an error on page 2 of the report with regard to peak hour volume and corrected the numbers.  Indicated signage that is proposed; entrances, driveways, etc.
Attorney Stone:  The Milford Police Traffic Division approved the sight lines on the site.
Carl Cascio, Ph.D, Acoustical Technologies, Inc., Waterford, CT.  Described how he did his acoustical study, a copy of which was distributed to the Board.  Asked to take a look at acoustic noise for the new site, with the intent of addressing any issues that the neighborhood around the site might encounter to the machinery that is running on the site.  He described how he conducted his study in the neighborhood.
Attorney Stone:  Noted that this project’s character and use is in harmony with the abutting residential properties.  Traffic is the minimal amount of traffic that could go on that site.  Traffic engineer will present statistics for what could be developed on the site and the amount of traffic that would be generated.  

The presentation was concluded.
Mr.Sulkis:  Asked what other permits would be required by the State or Federal governments after City approval.

Mr. Mascia:  Wetlands – Corps of Engineers approval. CLOMR permit by FEMA, which is conditional and then the LOMR, would be the final permit approval to operate the facility.
Mr. Sulkis:  Peak traffic flow was done in September 2014.  There are two peak seasons, March through June.  Why was September 2014 chosen?
Mr. Yannes:  Try to count when school is in session.  There is a school down the street.  Peak time period for West Avenue.  Wanted to get a base line just for West Avenue.  For the Grillo facility, took peak counts from the original Grillo facility.  Took both peaks and put them together, instead of taking it all as one.
Mr. Sulkis:  The plans do not have a fixed location for the machinery.  Will the sound results be consistent, if the equipment is moved around?
Mr. Cascio:  Explained how his study addressed this situation and how the situation could be addressed if there was a noise issue from a neighbor. 

Board Discussion:
Ms. Cervin:  Will the Oronoque facility be kept open?
Michael Grillo:  Yes. They have a lease until 2021.  West Avenue will be the corporate headquarters.  There will be some transportation between facilities.  This will be organized in an efficient manner, to help eliminate traffic on Oronoque Road.   


CHAIRMAN GETTINGER:  The public hearing will continue at the January 5, 2016 meeting.


(A brief recess was taken from 10:34 to 10:40 p.m.)

G.
7.
PROPOSED ZONING REGULATION TEXT CHANGES:
Regarding the deletion of building height in stories from regulations:
Sec. 3.1.4.1 Figure. 2 regarding Building Height Stories 
Sec. 3.2.4.3 (1)(a and b)

Sec. 3.4.4.3(3) 

Sec. 3.7.4.3(3) 

Sec. 3.17.4.3(3)

Sec. 3.19.2.2(5)(a) 

Sec. 3.20.4.3(3)

Sec. 3.22.4.3(3)
Sec. 4.1.1.4 (regarding Structures or Accessory Buildings in Residential Districts), 

and  3.1.4.1 Figure 2 regarding distance from dwelling unit

Sec. 5.8.5 – New Building Applications

Mr. Grant:  Proposed regulation changes regarding Building Height will not be heard tonight.  These changes will be presented for a public hearing at the January 19, 2016 meeting.

Sec. 4.1.1.4.  Proposing to delete that regulation with no substitution.

Sec. 3.1.4.1   Figure 2 – The chart pertains to Sec. 4.1.1.4, you would need to delete the wording from the chart.

Sec. 5.8.5.  Applies to building applications.  Anyone coming to the Board with a new building application, the drawings would have to be signed and sealed by a professional engineer or architect.  The State Statutes allow for other people to do drawings that do not have to be signed and sealed.  Would like to add to the regulation that any individual in compliance with the State Chapter 390, Section 2298 can also present the drawings.

Mr. Sulkis:  Had no comments.

Chairman Gettinger:  Asked if anyone in the audience was present to speak in favor of the 
proposed regulation changes.
Jim Denno, 93 Sunnyside Court:  Supports these amendment changes.

Mr. Grant:  These regulation changes were approved by the Board to be sent to the referring agencies, who in turn approved them.
Motion:    By Mr. Grant to approve the three regulation changes presented, to become  effective 1/8/2016.
Second:  By Mr. Panzella.
Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.
H.

LIAISON REPORTS


Mr. Mead:   At last night’s Police Commission meeting, the Seaside Avenue 8-30g application was re-reviewed.  They are amending their motion for approval to ask for an independent traffic study when it comes before the Planning and Zoning Board.
I. REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE  
Mr. Grant:  Thanked Ben and Jean for their participation and contribution to the Regulation Subcommittee meetings. They will be missed.  They were of great help in this process.
Down to three Board members aside from himself:  Messrs. Quish and Moore.  Asked if any other Board members would like to volunteer to be on the Committee.  The subcommittee meets an hour before the regular Board meeting at the first meeting of the month.  May be some research time during the week as well.
J. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – (12/1/2015)


Motion:  By Mr. Quish to approve.

Second:  By Mr. Grant.

Discussion:  None

Vote:  All members voted in favor.

Motion:  Passed.
K.
CHAIR’S REPORT
Chairman Gettinger:  Made his final report as Chairman and Planning and Zoning Board member.  Ben thanked David and Phyllis for their hard work in making the Board run over his two year tenure as Chairman, and four year Board member.  Also thanked the entire Board for their unbiased and apolitical attitude.  Considers this the best board.  Everyone has the best interest of the City in their overriding decision making.  

Ben thanked Ms. Cervin, who is retiring from the Board after twelve years of service to the Board.  She has left a positive impact of the Board.  She wrote the Board members’ “Green Book”, as well as the Procedures for a Public Hearing.”  Her professionalism and dedication will be missed.

Ms. Cervin:  Stated she has enjoyed working with this Board, especially with all the men!  She agrees with those who have stated that this is the most important Board in the City, and all the members work for the City without partisan divides.   
L.
STAFF REPORT
Mr. Sulkis: Thanked Ben and Jeanne for their years of service, dedication and diligence in making this the best Board in the City.
Motion for Adjournment:  By Mr. Mead.

Second:  By Mr. Sutton

Vote:  All in favor

The meeting adjourned at 11:24 p.m.  The next Planning and Zoning meeting will be held on January 19, 2016.

Phyllis Leggett





 Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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